Hampshire & Isle of Wight Local Dental Committee

Committee Meeting – Wednesday 28 March 2018 at 7pm

Venue: Room 2, The Education Centre, RHCH, Romsey Road, Winchester SO22 5DG

Part One
1. Welcome Tony Lynn welcomed all plus guests / observers, Prawash Sumawar, Chiara Loreti and Bijal Desai to the meeting
2. Present: Tony Lynn (Chair); Keith Percival (Secretary); Claudia Peace (Treasurer); Verna Easterby-Smith; Ailsa Graham; Denise Mattin; Parimal Manek; Nerina Hendrickse; William Creedon; Kostanty Kostiw; Mairead Hayes; Latha Davda; Emily Percival (in attendance); Nick Forster (joined at item 9) Caroline Short (Minutes)
Apologies: Hardev Sehra; Victoria Newland-Jones; Kathy Cottrell; Philip Gowers; Kim Jones; James Kingham; Jeyanthi John; Philip Wray; Jane Powell; Simon Chaplin-Rogers; Jane Powell; Philip Wray; Jane Powell
3. Conflicts of Interest – not already noted None.
4. Minutes of the Meeting 17 January 2018 (Part One) signed off as a true and accurate record of the meeting.
5. Matters Arising None.
6. Public Health England Report – Jeyanthi John 

No written report received

7. Health Education England – Jane Powell
E-mail report received post meeting, included in minutes

HEE Issues
Unfortunately there is more upheaval in the dental admin team which will result in a complete new team being recruited in Oxford.  However, the intention is to rebuild the team with the appropriate focus on our key functions as a priority;

· Foundation

· Core

· Specialty

· Workforce Development to include the mentoring program

· Support for PLVE and DRID

 Finances are difficult and the courses we put on will have to be focused but we are investing in the clinical skills training facilities as the clinical aspect of dentistry must continue to be developed.

The enhancement/co-operation of the North/South skills centres at Portsmouth Academy and Wexham being the focus of this upgrade.

The HEE Advancing Dental Care project is ongoing and a draft report will be ratified by COPDEND in April.
 

Dental Foundation Training

Unfortunately Foundation Training practices are fewer than required after the recent round of trainer interviews. A further round of recruitment may be required. HEE welcomes the LDC views on how we can encourage more engagement.

 As ever we are open to dialogue and if there are any pressing needs we will listen and try to respond if at all possible.

 Dental Core Training

· DCTs are now appointed via national recruitment and have a mandatory portfolio to complete. This is reviewed by the TPD and myself in a formal process – the IRCP (Interim Review of Competency Progression) in March and the FRCP (Final) in July. For the July meeting there is also an external assessor.

· The next round of national recruitment for DCTs is the week beginning April 30th 2018.

· The majority of the posts are hospital based or within the Special Care Services. We are actively looking for posts within primary care linked to a specialty. Please encourage any practitioners who may be interested to contact me.

Specialty Training

· We have recently appointed a new Dental Public Health Specialty trainee. The post commences in September 2018. The post holder will be involved in projects across TV&W.

Dentists in Difficulty

· HEE TV and W are planning a course for dentists to become Advanced Coach-mentors and join our Dental Registrant in Difficulty team. 

· It is a Level 7 PG award (80 hours) with a mix of online, F2F, webinar, and assessment.

· Practical focus

· Cost is £2100. 

· Some LDCs are paying for dentists to join our cohort and do the PG award with the aim of working in the local PASS etc.

· Last possible entry onto the programme is 15 April 2018.

· If the LDC or Area Team would like to sponsor someone through this scheme please contact Malcolm Brady.

Appraisal scheme

· TV and W are now joined together into one scheme. 

· Appraisals now mandatory.

· From April 2018 we plan to do 300 appraisals throughout the whole region.

· Now starting to re-appraise dentists that were appraised 4-5 years ago.

ECPD

Katy Kerr and Malcom Brady are doing a series of roadshows around the region on the new CPD regulations - specifically on PDP writing and reflection. The roadshows are for the whole dental team.

Workforce Transformation

HEE will be capturing information from registrants attending the roadshows and the appraisal scheme to inform our planning for courses and training through the year.

8. NHS England – South Wessex report to LDCs Commissioning Team - Verna Easterby-Smith 
· Orthodontic Tender in progress; Dorset and Isle of Wight applications have been submitted and currently being assessed.  Other areas will be submitted, each having a submission date of a month apart, areas Southampton; Portsmouth, Mid and North Hampshire. Once decision has been reached providers are advised, then given a cooling off period before sign off.
· Applications open for additional recurrent UDAs – may appear a long and complicated process but would encourage Providers to consider and apply. Looking for additional provision in Portsmouth; Southampton; Gosport; Weymouth and Portland – UDA rate varies £23 - £27.  William Creedon asked if there was a maximum per area?  VES confirmed that needs / demand does not always match.  In the past, there have been some additional UDAs on an ad hoc basis.  It is believed that these will be added by a variation to the contract with the UDA rate being averaged out.  KP queried whether breach notices would be served if the additional UDAs could not be met.  VES advised that NHS England would always request that Providers / Contractors that they are informed of any concerns / issues that may affect their activity.  Recent snow would not qualify as a force majeure as the policy states a minimum of 3 weeks closure. However, if performers are very close and may just miss 96% and which they feel was affected by the snow to discuss this with their contract manager.  There is another tranche of non-recurrent activity expected in October 2018.  Areas of greatest need has low demand; many patients attend with a very high level of treatment need but do not complete the course.  Would be a good area to review for initiatives.  TL - there is often non-recurrent UDAs produced from practitioners who could not reach target but the contracts are not re-based to move these into recurrent UDAs.  Finance teams need to be involved to reassess. NHS England cannot unilaterally impose a rebased contract.
· Pilots – Diabetes; Care Homes; Homeless; Toddlers treatment initiatives are being allocated following applications in all areas.  Applications can still be put forward for consideration.  If there are good results following these pilots it will be rolled out further.  Exact numbers of engagement were not available.

· Informed that the country will be split into 7 areas, currently there are 5.  Wessex will be split into the STP areas South East and South West but no decision has been made as to how this will work on the ground.  This may change over the next year with consultations over the summer.  Hampshire and Isle of Wight will join Berkshire borders.  It is envisaged that this will affect Hampshire and Isle of Wight LDC and Dorset LDC who currently work together with statutory levies being set jointly.  STPs London and Test Valley chair resigned but reappointed for 6 months.  Performance panels likely to be changed.

· Southampton Orthodontic situation in UHS is in flux.  Southampton General Hospital no longer wish to provide Orthodontics and notice on their contract has been given to terminate in January 2019.  Gone out to a PIN – expressions of interest have been received from two Trusts.  However, it should be noted that NHS England require that there remains a secondary care service based in the Southampton area.  NH believes that there has been some underhanded actions taken within Southampton UHS Trust which has caused difficulties in recruiting to replace Ruth Evans following her resignation.  Mary Bussell has been appointed as Cleft Consultant at Salisbury.  Hampshire Hospitals Foundation Trust are therefore reviewing the options for Orthodontic provision in Winchester going forward and this is a further concern.  Following the decision at the last LDC meeting the secretary wrote to NHS England South(Wessex) regarding the situation in Southampton and they have confirmed that there is a clear need for provision in Southampton, it is being treated as an urgent / high priority issue.  PM advised the group that he could see the issues for consideration as 1) Where physical room in SGH is unavailable as space is prioritised for other services 2) Recruitment 3) Interaction between Max Fax and Orthodontics has been fraught with difficulties.
9. Other NHS England – South Wessex written reports (1) LDN Core and MCN (and non – MCN) Updates Oral Surgery, Orthodontic, Restorative, Urgent Care and Special Care
LDN Core 
· LDN chairs meeting attended recently in London. Areas covered were new legislation Ionising regulations; Amalgam; GDPR; Starting Well initiative.  David Cheshire is working in a Clinical Advisory position and undertaking a ‘needs assessment’ across Wessex for Restorative services.
· MCNs no local agreement to pay Chairs or GDPs for attending meetings.
Orthodontics MCN – No report but Mairead Hayes advised that the group had not met since the last meeting and report.
Oral Surgery – Meeting held on 22 February 2018 advice regarding anti-coagulants is not to stop anti-coagulants when removing 3 or less teeth, this is the guidance given in the Scottish guidance.  GDPs are concerned that they may not be adequately covered by their indemnity organisations and need to seek assurances from these organisations.
Special Care – These meetings are well attended with representatives from IOW, West and East Dorset and Hampshire.  We are currently looking at a Bariatric pathway for patients
Urgent Care – not currently an MCN was only a task and finish group for a specific purpose – 111 out to tender.  Difficult to get CCGs to agree to what they want / require.
10. Reports (2) Salaried Services; Dental Academy; Deanery; BDA Wessex;
Dental Academy – Latha Davda
· Two new undergraduate courses BSc Dental Hygiene, BSc Dental Nursing – Certificate, Diploma and Degree, are taking new students and will increase student intake by 40 in the academic year starting in September 2018.

· The PG portfolio has been extended by enrolling 2 PhD students and 2 MRes students. If anyone is interested in MRes or PhD, research themes can be found at http://www.port.ac.uk/dental-academy/research/ 

· The Academy is now open to international students’ applications and therefore anticipate a moderate increase in international students on the courses especially the BSc in Dental Hygiene.

· A staff exchange from Manipal University, India and Jonkoping University in Sweden and  are working towards developing student exchange programmes, to make dental professionals more internationally aware of the challenges facing dentistry.

· Appealing for the GDP community of the Hampshire and Isle of Wight area to support Academy students by becoming placement providers. A poster highlighting the benefits to the practices and the students will be available on the LDC website. 

· The BSc nursing programme is the first of its kind in the country and consists of three exit points; a certificate in HE which is enough to register with GDC, a diploma which will train them in extended duties and a degree which develops their research and management skills. It is hoped this will produce dental nurse leaders, educators and researchers and empower the nurses in the profession. The Programme lead would like to do a small presentation at one of the LDC meetings to highlight what it involves and seek GDPs support.

Special Care Dental Service – Denise Mattin

Recruitment - The Service continues to focus on recruitment and succession planning with the imminent retirement of up to 9 dentists over the next few years. Many of these are on the Specialist list for Special Care Dentistry. It is unlikely that the service will easily recruit to the specialist posts and this is likely to be a problem across the country as many people who were grand-parented onto the specialist list retire.  Currently interviewing for Band A and Band B Dental Officer posts and hope to take on new recruits. 

The current Specialist Trainee is close to the end of her training period and the deanery has agreed to allow another training post going forwards. This will for the first time go out to National Recruitment.  The competition for the post will be high and there are several people within service who might apply for the post. 

Tender –  CDS Tender was due to commence in 2019 however the service has now been informed that there is likely to be a delay to this possibly until 2020 or 2021. 

GA waiting times - GA waiting times have increased slightly and this was to be expected following the reduction in theatre time by 50% at UHS (previously 8 sessions reduced to 4).  All hospitals have been approached for additional space and have managed to gain a monthly Saturday list at QAH for adults and an additional weekly session at Poswillo but this is still not enough to replace lost sessions at UHS. Options continue to be  explored  including ad hoc sessions, if available.  Waiting times have also been affected by Winter pressures and bad weather where lists were cancelled. Three, monthly Saturday sessions have now been completed, at QAH adding to the Saturday sessions we have been given at UHS. These sessions tend to be more expensive than weekday sessions but are all that we have been offered.  Saturday sessions are not popular with staff.  The LDC will raise this issue with commissioners.
Contract - As the year draws to a close we are cautiously optimistic that we are getting closer to our UDA target trying to avoid the large clawbacks that we have had in previous years. 

11. BDA Wessex – Very few applications have been received to attend the multi-topic seminar and Branch AGM event on 27 April 2018, with Sanjay Sharma, Madan Ethunandan and Stephanie Hughes, see website for details.  PM suggested changing the day for future events – Fridays are not popular.
12. Any Other Business -  
· VES has been nominated as the President of the British Society of Gerodontology and would like to highlight an event which is being held entitled ‘To treat or not to treat’ on the 8 June 2018.  Requested that this is added to the LDC and BDA website. The LDC congratulated Verna on her achievement of this honour.
· DERs – draft service specification has been circulated.  Philip Gowers, Ailsa Graham, Kathy Cottrell have put themselves forward to evaluate but have been advised there is only need for one.  Training will be given.  VES advised that there may still be the need for some clinical triage.

.
13. Dates of next Meetings   9 May 2018 AGM; 11 July 2019; 12 September 2018; 7 November 2018 all to be held in Winchester.  
